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tanker, followed by transhipment of its cargo to another vessel for 
subsequent resale.26 

Underpinning all of this effort is the need for an effective incident 
reporting process. All of the agencies who maintain statistics about 
piracy attacks openly acknowledge that they are only showing what is 
reported, and that a significant number of attacks are not reported, 
and thus absent from the databases. Part of the challenge is certainly 
an unwillingness to report incidents, but another aspect is the 
multiplicity of reporting channels. As one analyst noted, �[i]t seems 
clear that the problem is both simple, in that we need to effectively 
capture data on pirates, but at the same time it is exquisitely 
complex, in so far as shipowners don�t want to report, security 
companies are accused of scaremongering if they do report, and the 
agencies charged with collecting and collating, aren�t sure what they 
are meant to be gathering, for whom and for what purpose.�27 If 
formal reporting mechanisms are not capturing all piracy incidents in 
a region, measures should be implemented that will improve the ease 
of access to a reporting hub for those making the report, encourage 
incidents to be reported (by changing the culture), and establish 
national and/or regional reporting systems that combine in a seamless 
manner. Only then will counter-piracy activities be targeted to best 
effect, and a more complete record of piracy activity identifying the 
true extent of the problem be established.  

VI. Conclusion 

In conclusion, this brief analysis uses the critical infrastructure 
protection framework to illustrate how a systematic risk management 
approach works from first principles to help develop the operational 
responses to piracy, and to plan for incident response and restoration 
of mission success. It also provides a framework against which the 
various options might be validated, and it aids development of an 
understanding of the wider cross-domain issues associated with 
countering the problem. This includes furthering the coordinated 
inter-agency, stakeholder-wide approach that is essential to effectively 
counter piracy, whether preemptively or reactively. 

 

26. See Freedom C. Onuoha, Oil Piracy in the Gulf of Guinea, CONFLICT 
TRENDS 28, 31 (2012) (explaining the modus operandi of pirates in the 
Gulf of Guinea).  

27. Doesn’t Add Up: A Look at the Real Facts Behind the Drop in Piracy 
Attacks in the Indian Ocean, INS. BULL. (SEACURUS Ltd., Gateshead, 
U.K.), Apr. 2013, at 11 www.seacurus.com/newsletter/Seacurus_Issue_ 
24.pdf.  
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